Town of Glenville

Planning and Zoning Commission

Monday, December 12, 2011
Glenville Municipal Center

18 Glenridge Road

Glenville, NY 12302
Present:
Mike Carr, Jim Gibney (arrived 7:20 pm), Tom Bodden, Steve Marsh, Mark Storti, Cindy Gotobed
Excused:
Joe Tassone
Also Attending:
Margaret Huff, Town Attorney, Dana Gilgore, Engineering Department, Kevin Corcoran, Economic Development and Planning Department, and Chris Flanders, Recording Secretary
1.  Approval of the agenda
Motion:   S. Marsh   Seconded:   T. Bodden
Vote: 
Ayes: 5
Noes: 0
Absent: 2        

            MOTION CARRIED
     Approval of the minutes of the November 14, 2011 meeting as read.  
Motion:   M. Storti   Seconded:   C. Gotobed
Vote: 
Ayes: 5

Noes: 0
Absent: 2
MOTION CARRIED

2.  Eli Backer Trust                                                                                      Site Plan Review

     309 Saratoga Road                                                                                  (Preliminary)

The applicant is seeking Site Plan approval to establish a beverage container redemption center in the vacant building formerly occupied by “Affordable Transmission.” The site is adjacent to Pizza Hut and across the street from Price Chopper Plaza.  The parcel is located within the General Business and Town Center Overlay zoning district. 
Frank Herba, Herba Consulting, represented the applicant.  He showed a site plan of the existing parcel, explaining the green areas are currently divided.  The site access and egress will remain the same.  There currently is parking in front of the building in a paved area and parking in the rear.  The applicant intends to remove three of the four overhead doors.  Other details of the building include painting the existing block in earth-tone colors and adding horizontal siding where the overhead doors are now located.  The vertical siding on the top will be painted forest green.  The redemption center will have a drive through to unload bottles and cans from cars.  The main entrance in the front will remain and the area beyond will be used as a service area.  There will be an entrance door in the back of the building.
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F. Herba stated he does not expect more traffic for this use than was designed for in the original use site plan.

F. Herba said the applicant intends to strip the existing island, seed it, and add bushes and trees. Arborvitae will be added in the rear.  There is an area provided for a dumpster off the paved area, as well as a guard rail for the creek shown on the site plan.

F. Herba next addressed turnaround space and said there is room for box trucks to handle bottle removal.  In the event a tractor trailer is needed, it can pull towards the rear and maneuver in the back.

When asked, F. Herba said there will be no outside storage.  Everything will be kept inside until it is removed.  Bottles and cans are put in bags and containers.
Floor drains were discussed next.  F. Herba said there was a floor drain as a car wash was once set up in the building.  It was a recyclable carwash – the water was reused.  The wash water was collected in concrete basins under the floor, dirt removed, and used again.  All of this has been removed.  Mr. Herba said he found trenches covered with plywood that haven’t been used since at least 2000, perhaps longer.  There was no water in these self-contained trenches, and the applicant intends to open the trenches and fill them with concrete.  M. Carr asked if these basins were sealed.  F. Herba said according to the original plan that he saw, they were Fort Miller concrete tanks.  M. Carr requested Mr. Herba to provide that plan.
F. Herba explained that there were three service bays, open for access to the underside of vehicles.  Two of these bays will be built up to be used as service tables in the collection area.  The middle open bay will be for the applicants prepping for pickup.
Mr. Herba stated the existing septic system is in the rear of the building, but it will be abandoned.  The applicant will connect to the municipal sewer system.  It is not shown on the plan.  The cover of the septic tank will be removed and the tank will be filled.  There are three drywells as well, and the covers will be taken off and the drywells filled.  The drywells were connected to the septic system.  F. Herba stated he has a plan of the tentative original building plan, but he is not sure the building was actually built the way indicated on the plan.
F. Herba said all equipment, tanks and oil products used by Jiffy Lube have been removed and he has a report from the Department of Environmental Conservation showing it has dealt with the situation.  He said monitoring wells are shown on the plan, which was part of the process while Jiffy Lube was in operation.
M. Carr asked if the wells have been abandoned and if the caps are removed, are the wells sealed.  F. Herba answered he is not sure as they are not visible.
As to landscaping plans, Mr. Herba said the area to the south end of building will be opened up looking towards the Pizza Hut building.  The colors will mimic Pizza Hut with forest greens and 
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tan.  Bushes will be planted along the side and on each end of the building would be a flowering crab tree.
F. Herba said the town owns the pump station property in the front with an access easement around it of about 20’.  When service is planned, cones placed around it can prevent any parking.
M. Carr addressed items discussed at the agenda meeting.
Per PZC comments followed by answer/explanation:
· Traffic is a concern – M. Carr would like to see what the Traffic Safety Committee’s comments are regarding traffic accidents/incidents at this location.
· Landscaping/building maintenance needs addressing – This has been done.
· Parking should be in the rear, concerns about pump access, right-of-way must be placed on the map – 12 spots are shown in the rear, and there are 42 spaces at the Pizza Hut facility.
· What vehicles are used for transporting bottles/cans? – Box-type trucks will be used 2-3 times a week.
· Hours of operation? - At first, 3 days a week, evenings 5-9, and weekends, 9 to 5 or 6 p.m. – eventually open full time, but never later than 9 p.m.
· What is the condition of the pavement on the facility? – Approximately 3,000 sq. ft. needs to be resurfaced
· Will there be any outdoor storage? – None, other than a dumpster.
· What happens to residual liquids in the bottles and cans?-Owners reserve the right to refuse any bottles and cans, and there is a mop, bucket and slop sink in the facility, which will be connected to the sewer.
(Note:  Jim Gibney arrives 7:20 p.m.)

· Page 2 of site plan states “recover existing drain with wood plate”, what does that mean? – Although F. Herba does not remember it as a carwash, plans indicate a floor drain for car washing in the northern bay, which was slab on grade.
· Is there a floor drain present? – There was only one.
· If so, what is the present status of the floor drain and where does it discharge? - There is no floor drain in the existing facility.
· Tank closure reports, PZC will need copies to review. – This will be provided.
P. Huff stated that the GECC asked that the Building Inspector verify that the floor drains have been properly closed and sealed and asked if this has been done.  F. Herba said he has not yet filled the trenches with concrete, but he will.  Building Inspector Paul Borisenko will then be able to confirm.
F. Herba located the DEC tank closure letter and lab data in his file and provided it to Chairman Carr.
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· Have all product and vent lines been removed? – M. Carr stated these should be closed up with concrete slurry.  F. Herba said they have been paved over, so he is not sure of their locations.
· Where is the existing septic system, must be placed on the map. – the drywells have been located; the septic tank is right next to the building.  That will be cut off and filled.
· Are there any open spill numbers at this site? – No.  Closure reports have been provided.  M. Carr will review.
· Will there be any chemicals stored/used at the facility – Household chemicals like 409 spray only; no petroleum products will be used
T. Bodden asked if the right-of-way and access easement was filed?  D. Gilgore said he will check with the Town Clerk to see if it is filed after a condemnation hearing.  D. Gilgore said an easement over the sewer line from the edge of the right-of-way is also required.

T. Bodden asked is this property is one or two lots, and Mr. Herba said it is one lot.  The request was made for separate tax bills but the tax map was never altered.

K. Corcoran stated this review is prompted because the building has been vacant more than two years.  This use is permitted by zoning as a personal service.
When asked about signage and lighting, F. Herba said the current sign will be ‘cut down’ and replaced by a monument sign.  Both signage and lighting will be in conformance with the Town Center Master Plan.
M. Storti asked for a list of shrubs, indicating height and caliper of trees.  He noted cedars are difficult with deer and perhaps spruce should be considered.  Juniper bushes may be used as they spread wide, but not high.
M. Carr noted per the DEC spill closure sheet, there are no detectable concentrations in the soil samples taken, and he is satisfied with this closure report.

Building design aspects were discussed including any window requirements per zoning or building code.  It was noted the applicants should be aware that there may be design requirements.
When asked, the applicant said a similar operation in Oneonta, NY, takes in about 150,000 cans per week and sees about 10 cars per hour.
D. Gilgore said he does not have ‘as builts’ but he will work with Mr. Herba to resolve any engineering issues.  Mr. Herba also stated he will properly notify DEC should any contaminating products be found before filling any drains or drywells.
Traffic circulation was discussed.  Signage to direct traffic to go around the building and come in from the back to the drop zone should be added to the plan.  The possibility of a drive through is being considered.  Snow storage/removal is adequate.
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The applicants expect 100,000 cans per week by the end of the first year.  This is a manual operation; no crushing will be done.
MOTION

In the matter of the preliminary site plan review application by the Eli Backer Trust for a beverage container redemption center in the building located at 309 Saratoga Road, the Planning and Zoning Commission finds that this application will not result in a significant potential adverse environmental impact.  Consequently, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby issues a negative declaration.

Motion:   M. Storti   Seconded:   J. Gibney
Vote: 
Ayes:  6
Noes:  0
Absent:  1        

            MOTION CARRIED

MOTION
In the matter of the preliminary site plan review application by Eli Backer Trust, for a beverage container redemption center, located in the building at 309 Saratoga Road, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby conditionally approves the application.  

Conditions of preliminary approval are as follows:

1. Applicant is to work with Engineering Department to locate the existing septic system on the property and place this information on the site plan.

2. A list is to be provided of shrubs and trees to be planted on site and the height and caliper of the trees should be identified on the site plan.

3. It is understood that the monitoring wells (2) have been removed as well as tanks.  If more wells are found, they will be removed or permanently sealed.

4. Connection to municipal sewers is required before the business is in operation.

5. Applicant is to research building design requirements, specifically windows, according to the Town’s Design Standards for the Town Center area, and comply with same.

6. Additional information regarding existing and proposed signs is to be submitted.
7. Floor drain is to be properly sealed and verified by Building Inspector Paul Borisenko.  Applicant is to provide ‘as builts’ for the floor drains in original plan. 

8. The right-of-way easement issue needs to be resolved, by working with the Engineering Department.  If there is no recorded easement, the applicant agrees to provide one.

9. Vehicle access and traffic circulation is to be added to site plan.

It is noted for the record that the tank closure report is satisfactory.

There was discussion as to whether the proposed new paving within the parking lot shall be labeled on the site plan and identified as a condition; the consensus of the Committee was that the new paving doesn’t need to be shown, nor is a condition necessary.
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The Commission hereby schedules a public hearing for January 9th, 2012 to consider the final site plan review application for this particular project.  However, in order for the Commission to schedule a public hearing for January 9th, nine (9) copies of the revised site plan must be submitted to the Town of Glenville Planning Department no later than 14 calendar days prior to the public hearing date.

Motion:   M. Storti   Seconded:   M. Carr
Vote: 
Ayes:  6
Noes:  0
Absent:  1        

            MOTION CARRIED

Susan Backer then read a statement advocating approval of this project.
3.  New York Development Group, LLC 

 


Site Plan Review  

Off end of Lincoln and Wilson Drives                                       
(Preliminary)

This project involves the construction of 13 apartment buildings containing 156 housing units on 11+ acres.  Access to the property would be provided via a new road extended north from Rudy Chase Drive.  The property is zoned General Business.  

Jason Dell, Lansing Engineers, represented New York Development Group in this application.  He briefly described the multi-family unit project, located on almost 12 acres of a 39-acre parcel.  The plan is for 13 apartment buildings, each with 12 units and 8 garages.  Stormwater will be managed on site and the site will be serviced with municipal water and sanitary sewer.  The parcel is calculated at 43% greenspace.  Since the last meeting, a traffic analysis was done, and it indicates no negative impact on the area and that the level of service would not be altered.  There are new revisions to the water line and additional drainage structures directing flow to stormwater basins.  A lighting plan is also included in the package provided to the Commission members.
Mr. Dell stated the plans have been submitted to McDonald Engineering for third-party engineering review.  He said most of the comments received are technical in nature and Lansing Engineering will be addressing those revisions/comments.
M. Carr then covered comments from the agenda meeting.
· Road alignment is less than ideal. – J. Dell stated the slight turns have been added as a calming device, rather than a straight roadway.

· Green space calculation needs explanation, 40%? – The retention basins (30,000 sq. ft.) are figured into the calculations for greenspace of 43%.  
· Buildings appear very close together, i.e. is there enough room for snow removal and emergency vehicle access, school buses, etc? – This plan was submitted to fire chief Arnold Briscoe and he determined that even the largest fire vehicle could easily maneuver through the site.  Parking exceeds requirements, allowing snow to be pushed in
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either direction.  If necessary, snow can be removed and hauled away by trucks.
· Handicapped parking issues. – The plan is in compliance of ADA regulations, including grading.
· Too much parking. – The plan currently shows 278 total external parking stalls for 156 units.  Each building has 8 inside garages (104).
· No pedestrian connections whatsoever. – There is a sidewalk from the clubhouse area to Hampton Run; there are no other internal sidewalks or connections.  Applicant Geoffrey Booth stated that as the project progresses, interconnectivity will be addressed within the project.  D. Gilgore noted that there is a sidewalk to Target from Hampton Run.  K. Corcoran said the Town Center Plan calls for this multi-use path.  T. Bodden added that if vehicles and pedestrians are sharing a roadway, there should be stop signs.  K. Corcoran said the pedestrian path from Hampton Run is a stonedust path.  M. Carr said the Commission will want to see something pedestrian friendly included.
· Retention basin adjacent to the carwash prohibits the previously planned connection between the carwash and the new road. - There is ample room (90’ width) to put in the connection.  K. Corcoran said this should be shown on the plan.
· No sidewalks or multiuse path. - This has been addressed.
· Storm water will be an issue. – Per the McDonald comment letter, additional evaluation of the Rudy Chase Drive intersection will be done.  The configuration shown was done in accordance with the County.  J. Dell will talk again to Lat Schmidt regarding exactly what the County wants.  He said discussion regarding impacting homes on Lincoln Drive has been addressed by adding a berm and swale which will not allow overland flow onto those properties from this project.  J. Gibney stated the depth of the basin is a concern, as is the water table due to the existing shale.  J. Dell said this plan will handle a 100-year storm by collecting the water and directing it towards Rudy Chase Drive, completely bypassing Wilson and Lincoln Drives.  D. Gilgore said details on the connection to the new closed system are being discussed – the new system will most likely use a 30-mil poly-liner.  
· Need outside engineering review. – This is being done, and the applicant’s engineers will respond to Mr. McDonald’s comments.
· Need details on proposed future commercial development. – A narrative stating potential commercial uses would factor in the Commission’s decisions.
· Are there plans to subdivide this property? – There are no plans to subdivide this parcel at this time.
Parking was clarified as 2.78 parking spaces per unit.  K. Corcoran said a maximum per code is 390 spaces.  The applicants are at 382, under by 8 spaces.

J. Gibney read the Schenectady County Zoning Coordination Referral comments as follows:

The Schenectady County Economic Development and Planning Department recommends approval with the following offered as suggestions for improving the site plan.  We recommend that the site plan be modified to include pedestrian accommodations along the new access road consistent with the Glenville Town Center Plan and the Environmental Assessment (EA) for Rudy Chase Drive Extension (August 
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2008).  The plan should also show future pedestrian accommodations associated with the proposed road extenison to Glenridge Road and the mixed–use development on the east side of Rudy Chase Drive.

As per the Hampton Run approval (5-16-2005), the site plan should indicate where the existing drive for Hampton Run will be terminated and connected to Rudy Chase Drive when Rudy Chase Drive is extended to Glenridge Road.

A landscaping plan should be provided for the northern stormwater management basin to adequately buffer adjoining single family residences.  No landscaping or screening is shown.  To the extent practicable, the stormwater management basin should be designed as a landscape amenity.

The latest revised plans show a landscaped berm, between the apartments and the residences on Lincoln Drive.  An elevation drawing showing the residences and the adjoining apartments should be provided.

The height of the apartments, which are two-story, plus the elevation change of about 12’ places the proposed building much higher than the existing residences.  The buildings will be 40’ from the property line.  The berm will have plantings; S. Marsh suggested evergreens to provide screening.
For the record, M. Storti is recusing himself from voting on this application.

MOTION
In the matter of the preliminary site plan review application by New York Development Group for the construction of 13 apartment buildings containing 156 housing units on 11+/- acres located of the end of Lincoln and Wilson Drives, the Planning and Zoning Commission finds that this application will not result in a significant potential adverse environmental impact.  Consequently, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby issues a negative declaration.

Motion:   M. Carr   Seconded:   J. Gibney
Vote: 
Ayes:  5
Noes:  0
Absent:  1       Abstention:  1 (M. Storti)
            MOTION CARRIED

MOTION

In the matter of the preliminary site plan review application by New York Development Group for the construction of 13 apartment buildings containing 156 housing units on 11+/- acres located of the end of Lincoln and Wilson Drives, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby conditionally approves the application.  

Conditions of preliminary approval are as follows:

1. internal pedestrian connections are to be added to the site plan; pedestrian connections and circulation, both internal and external, need to be addressed satisfactorily

2. a note is to be added to the site plan regarding the connection to the existing car wash on Route 50, indicating the ability to connect there legally if necessary
3. address stormwater issues per McDonald Engineering comments
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4. address all third party engineering comments
5. landscaping and buffering comments from Schenectady County must be taken into consideration and addressed
6. a letter from the local fire department chief approving this plan must be provided
7. a letter regarding the applicant’s intention not to subdivide this parcel further within the next 18 months must be provided
8. a note specifying 30-mil poly-liner will be used in the proposed stormwater management system
9. a narrative is to be attached to the site plan addressing potential plans for future development, including detailing how this road ties into the existing Hampton Run project and connections to Glenridge Road 
The Commission hereby schedules a public hearing for January 9th, 2012 to consider the final site plan review application for this particular project.  However, in order for the Commission to schedule a public hearing for January 9th, nine (9) copies of the revised site plan must be submitted to the Town of Glenville Planning Department no later than 14 calendar days prior to the public hearing date.

Motion:   M. Carr   Seconded:   S. Marsh
Vote: 
Ayes:  5
Noes:  0
Absent:  1       Abstention:  1 (M. Storti)
            MOTION CARRIED

With no further items on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 9:00 p.m.
The next meeting of the Town of Glenville Planning and Zoning Commission is to be held on Monday, January 9th.  Due to the holiday, the agenda meeting will be held Tuesday, January 3rd, 2012, in the Mel Bartlett room. 
Submitted by Chris Flanders, Stenographer:    
Filed with Linda Neals, Town Clerk:
_________________________________________________                                             _____________________________________________
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